
A regular Meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Tuesday November 15, 2016, at 7pm in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:

Dennis J. Guilfoyle
Dennis J. Teehan
James A. MacDonald
Michael L. Butler
Brendan G. Keogh

Mr. Guilfoyle called the Meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. Guilfoyle.

DEDHAM CITIZENS - OPEN DISCUSSION	

None.

STATUS UPDATEWITH PLANNER RICH McCARTHY RE: LOCAL BUS SERVICE

Town Planner, Rich McCarthy, was present before the Board.  Mr. McCarthy provided the Board with a report that contained ridership data from the Local Bus.  The data was compiled by TransAction Associates, who operates the bus.  Mr. McCarthy introduced Karen Demaine form TransAction Associates.  
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Mr. McCarthy pointed out that they did pass 500 riders for the month of June and the data is broken down by stops. Mr. McCarthy added that between August 2015 and the present, they have received feedback from riders and different departments.  Mr. McCarthy stated that one of the goals is to use the data to increase ridership by reaching out to Livable Dedham, the Council on Aging and the Housing Authority.  Mr. McCarthy pointed out that one of the complaints he has received is that the bus is trying to serve a very broad area making the ride times very long. This will be kept in mind when they refine the bus routes.  Mr. McCarthy added that they've received requests from the High School to include stops that are not currently on the route, so Mr. McCarthy will reach out to the High School to discuss this.  Mr. McCarthy stated that overall the program is going well but he always wants to make measured improvements.  Mr. McCarthy added that the feedback he's gotten with the new company has been very good and there've not been any complaints.

Mr. McCarthy asked the Board if they had any questions or comments.

Mr. Keogh asked if people are waiting long periods of time.

Ms. McCarthy answered some, but not many.  He added that some riders get to the stop early to make sure they catch the bus. Mr. McCarthy pointed out that there is an app where you can track the bus times. Mr. McCarthy added that the driver is very diligent about being on time.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that the report shows four stops where zero people were picked up.  Mr. MacDonald added that this will most likely be refined based on ridership.

Mr. McCarthy stated that once we move into the new Town Hall Building, with the Council on Aging, that it will become a hotspot for riders.

Mr. Butler asked Ms. Demaine if she had been in the business for a while.

Ms. Demaine answered yes.
Mr. Butler asked Ms. Demaine how this service in Dedham, compared with other communities.  

Ms. Demaine answered that she has not really worked with other communities in this capacity but that other communities sometimes have two buses servicing the routes.  Ms. Demaine added that they're trying to build a ridership that will service all ages.

Mr. Butler stated that if you break it down there are approximately 8 people riding the bus a day.  That means the shuttle is most likely empty for good parts of the day.  Mr. Butler added that the challenge is finding the prime targets and adjusting the route.  Mr. Butler commended Mr. McCarthy and Ms. Demaine on improvements in customer service and punctuality, which has improved from three years ago. Mr. Butler added that he doesn't believe a fixed route is a way to go, and asked how we make it more flexible.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR FIREWORKS DISPLAY FOR 50TH FLAG DAY PARADE

Anthony Mucciaccio was present before the Board.  Mr. Mucciaccio introduced Matt Shea, from Atlas Fireworks. Mr. Mucciaccio informed the Board that Town Meeting gave them $50,000, which guarantees they will have money for a Fireworks display.  Mr. Mucciaccio added that they are anticipating the parade to cost $40,000 in the Fireworks will cost $30,000 for a total of $70,000.  Mr. Mucciaccio added that they should have no problem raising the extra $20,000.  Mr. Mucciaccio informed the Board that the parade will take place at 4pm on Saturday June 17 to avoid the headaches of having the parade on a weeknight.  Mr. Mucciaccio informed all that the Fireworks will take place at 8:30 PM. Mr. Mucciaccio then described the parade route with the Board. Mr. Mucciaccio stated that they would like Fireworks display to be above Memorial Park on Gonzales but he's not sure if the Gonzales construction will be finished.

Mr. Shea informed the Board that they produce quite a number of displays in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.  Mr. Shea added that in the case that they cannot use the top field, he could use the field right Below it in front of the trees. Mr. Shea informed all that the display will last about 20 to 22 min.

Mr. Butler clarified the parade route with Mr. Mucciaccio.  

Mr. Mucciaccio informed all that Mr. MacDonald will be the honorary parade marshal for the 50th Flag Day parade.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Shea If the Dedham display was Atlas Firework’s only show on June 17.

Mr. Shea answered that Atlas has a number of technicians but he will run the Dedham event that day. 

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the event as described by Mr. Mucciaccio for the parade route as well as for a Fireworks display; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE W/ DIRECTOR OF FINANCE, ANDREA TERKELSEN, RE: REQUEST FOR FUNDING FROM CABLE CAPITAL FOR IT EQUIPMENT SERVICES

Ms. Terkelsen was present before the Board.  

Ms. Baker informed the Board that there was an updated memo from Ms. Terkelsen in front of them.

Ms. Terkelsen informed the Board. She's in front of them this evening asking for $536,000.  Ms. Terkelsen added that this would be a disbursement from Dedham's Cable Capital Funding.  Ms. Terkelsen stated that after this transaction there would still be $150,000 in the fund excluding any new monies that would be coming in from current and new agreements with the three cable providers in Dedham.  Mr. Terkelsen informed the Board that there are six projects for which is provided a summary for each one.  Mr. Terkelsen added that the first three are directly related to the Ames project:

1) Ames Facility Cabling Infrastructure System			   $80,500
2) Fiber Optic Network Hub Re-Location to Ames		   $13,800
3) Technology Move to Ames			                 $135,600
4) Town-wide Lease to Refresh Computer Replacement	 	 $120,000
5) Public Safety Infrastructure Migration			 $180,000
6) Library Public Access Wi-Fi					     $6,100

							$536,000

Ms. Terkelsen informed all that as plans changed with the Ames project, it became clear that we needed to come before the Board to ask for these monies out of the cable fund.  Ms. Terkelsen added that there are other steps needed to prepare for phase 1, which would be to make a temporary connection from Town Hall for our Internet and communications Hub, that comes in to Town Hall and temporarily transferred that to the Ames Building.  MS. Terkelsen explained that this needed to be done in a few steps is because we need to work with Comcast to move the Hub equipment.  

Mr. Keogh asked Ms. Terkelsen if Comcast would be the only provider coming in.

Mr. Kern answered the Comcast is the present provider.

Ms. Terkelsen informed all that we have Internet access through Comcast and Verizon, but the current configuration is through Comcast.  The current request is in terms of moving all of the equipment to the Ames Building.

Mr. Keogh stated that it would be wise to have more than one provider, which adds redundancy.

Mr. Kern stated that they can approach it as they go along. What we're trying to do right now is move what we already have.  

Ms. Terkelsen informed all that the $80,000 for project one, is to rewire everything throughout the Building and provides an additional wiring, particularly in the server rooms.  Ms. Terkelsen added this is all based on what our fiber contractor is indicating what is needed. Ms. Terkelsen continued, saying that the $13,000 is really just to maintain the services that we have now, which are for all the Town and the schools as well share. Ms. Terkelsen added we are just trying to maintain what we have and moving it over to the Ames Building. This is temporary until we figure out how we're going to permanently relocate the communications for the Town and the schools.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked how much money is in the Cable capital fund.

Ms. Terkelsen responded, saying that the current request is for $536,000, which would leave hundred $50,000 in the account. Mr. Sisson added that there are additional monies coming into the fund. Ms. Terkelsen informed the Board that there is a separate stream dedicated for the public access television.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that 5% of the franchising fees come in on a regular basis from the three providers. 4% is immediately turned over to DVAC to run the studio.  The other 1% of that franchising fee is held aside in a separate capital account for Requests relating to the public access television programs and things of that nature.  Ms. Terkelsen believes that they is still several hundred thousand dollars left for those specific capital needs.  

Ms. Baker informed all that since Comcast has been the longest provider in the Town, since they first came in 1984, this is the reason why they are in our Building as they were the only provider at that time. Ms. Baker continued, saying that with the addition of RCN and more recently Verizon, the contracts were negotiated with the typical services in mind, the connections were already there.  So they negotiated different payments; and i-net payment, a capital payment contributions in different ways.  Ms. Baker continued, saying that of the 5% subscriber revenue that comes to the Town, 4% is dedicated to the Access Corporation to run the local studio and all the operating expenses.  The 1% is retained and was negotiated at the very beginning of DVAC.  Those dollars can only be spent on cable related expenditures.

Mr. MacDonald disagreed with item number four being paid for out of the cable capital fund and stated that it seems like something that the taxpayer should be paying for and not the cable fund. Mr. MacDonald added that he would like to get a closer look at the legal description of what the fund is. Mr. MacDonald asked Ms. Terkelsen if the $536,000 was just for the Ames Building.

Ms. Terkelsen answered no and explained a few the items in more detail.  

Mr. MacDonald asked Ms. Terkelsen what she meant by mentioning public safety infrastructure.

Ms. Terkelsen answered, it's moving all of their virtual servers, connectivity and equipment to the current Police facility.  

Mr. MacDonald asked Ms. Terkelsen where they are now.

Ms. Terkelsen answered that everything was intertwined and intermingled on the first floor of Town Hall.  We are looking to separate at least some of the hardware and software for public safety from everything else.  

Mr. MacDonald asked why are we moving stuff to public safety and in three or four years from now, move it back.  Why not move it to a location in the Ames Building to a central location for everything. 

Ms. Terkelsen answered that if we can move all of this equipment in two phases, first to the Police department would then be moved to the new facility.  This would allow us to begin to make headway on what we feel is necessary to have a better, more robust network.  Ms. Terkelsen added that doing it this way would allow each location to provide the redundancy that we need and want should there be problems in one location.

Mr. Kern stated that that was one of the strong recommendations from the IT study that was done two or three years ago.  Mr. Kern added that it's important to him that public safety personnel be in a position to respond to issues regarding their computer processing without having to get into Town Hall.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that if there is a breach of our network, it is better to have them separate.  Mr. Kern stated that there is a very good argument for keeping the vulnerability that is inherent in networks and Town Halls separate from public safety.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he was a little confused regarding why the equipment was being moved to the Police station instead of directly to the Ames Building.

Mr. Butler stated that the way he understands it is, the end state that the Town Manager is recommending, is to have two locations; one in the Ames Building and the other in the new combined public safety Building, the location for our processors.  Today everything is in just one Building.

Ms. Terkelsen stated that it is a mess.

Mr. Butler continued, saying that the idea is to be ready to move into the new Ames Building with the Town Hall processing equipment and to not have to move the Police and Fire equipment into the new Ames Building.  We do not want to move it to a second location. Mr. Butler added that the current Town Hall will be closed and if you don't move it into Ames you can't keep it here. And if you can't keep it here, where are you going to move it?  It makes sense to move it to the Police station. Mr. Butler continued, saying that a few years down the road the new combined public safety Building will open and have space in it for the equipment that will be at the Police station and it will be moved to the combined public safety Building.

Ms. Terkelsen stated that $180,000 sounds like a lot of money, but the Town has not spent money on the overall infrastructure in quite some time. 

Mr. Butler summarized where they were at this point. Mr. Butler informed all that it seems that there is agreement on the requests for items 1, 2, 3 and 6 but there's still a request for clarity and items 4 and 5.  Mr. Butler added that we don't have a particular understanding of what the end state is going to be for item 5.  Mr. Butler continued, saying they would like to hear more over the coming weeks regarding the pros and cons of putting things in a single location, two locations or three locations. Mr. Butler stated that for item 4, there is question whether that proposal fits the criteria for using the monies at all. Mr. Butler asked Ms. Terkelsen, if a motion was made approving items 1, 2, 3 and 6, would I keep the project on track.  Mr. Butler continued, saying, that number 5 would be delayed until such time as another discussion can take place.  

Ms. Baker informed all that the next meeting is November 29, 2016.

Mr. Butler stated that that meeting would be another opportunity to discuss items number 4 and 5 again in more detail, while allowing the project to proceed.  Mr. Butler asked Ms. Terkelsen if that was acceptable.

Ms. Terkelsen answered yes.

Mr. Butler moved approval of the request as shown in the memo from Andrea Terkelsen to the Board of Selectmen, dated November 15, 2016 for items 1, 2, 3 and 6; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler stated that from now until the next meeting, the Board can funnel more questions through the Town Manager.

Ms. Terkelsen suggested that she bring in one or both of our technology partners, so they can discuss the details in depth.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he would like to get Town counsel's opinion on whether this is an appropriate use for these funds, for these purposes.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that he would like to see a description from Hub Technical of what they're doing, regarding items 4 and 5 with detail from similar projects.

Ms. Terkelsen informed the Board that she will have the SOW (statement of work) available for that meeting.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE FOR SUBWAY, 723 PROVIDENCE HIGHWAY

Ranganarayan Narasimhan was present before the Board.  Mr. Narasimhan stated that he is in the process of taking over a Subway restaurant at 723 Providence Hwy. Mr. Narasimhan added that he is an existing Subway owner with seven locations in all, in Waltham, Newton, WaterTown and the city of Boston.  Mr. Narasimhan continued, saying that he is excited to make this location better.

Mr. Butler welcomed. Mr. Narasimhan to Dedham and thanked him for choosing to do business here.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the request; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.



DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: BLACK FRIDAY REQUESTS (OLD NAVY, 5 BELOW, TOYS R US)

Ms. Baker informed the Board that there are two additions since the agenda was finalized; Dick's Sporting Goods and Best Buy.  Ms. Baker added that the Board has Chief D'Entremont's requirements for Black Friday openings in front of them.  The requirements include sufficient lighting, enough of the steel barriers for crowd control, controlled access to the store and either Police detail or private security company.

Stephen Miller, Best Buy assistant store Manager for operations, was present before the Board.  Mr. Miller stated that this will be his third Black Friday working at Best Buy. Mr. Miller, informed the Board that they will be obtaining parking lot lights for the entire course of the evening.  Best Buy will also be receiving 210 linear feet of barricade, which is an increase of about 60 to 70 feet over last year at the request of local Police department.  Mr. Miller added that they will be using a Police detail.  

Mr. MacDonald asked all the applicants if any of them were opening before midnight.

The applicants answered no.

Mr. Keogh asked the applicants if the workforce they were gathering was volunteer or will people be forced to work that night.

Dick's Sporting Goods requires their workforce to work like Friday weekend.

Old Navy has a sign-up sheet for workers to volunteer for the Black Friday shift.

Best Buy has workers request to do the shift.  

Toys "R" Us, also has workers requesting to work the shift.

Five Below requires employees to work the day but they get enough volunteers to cover the shifts.

Dr. Teehan stated he's not a big fan of stores opening on Thanksgiving and Black Friday. But he will begrudgingly vote in favor of the motion.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the process is a lot better than it has been in the past and he appreciates the store is working with the Police department. 

Dr. Teehan stated his thanks and admiration from the workers I will be coming in during Black Friday holiday weekend.  Dr. Teehan added that they're the backbone of what makes America run.

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board take two items not on the agenda, Dick's Sporting Goods and Best Buy; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the Black Friday request from Old Navy, 5 Below, Toys R Us, Dick’s Sporting Goods and Best Buy; seconded by Mr. Butler. 

Mr. Butler stated that one of the reasons they started these discussions regarding this process, a couple of years ago, was a matter of public safety.  Mr. Butler added that he would like to recognize the representatives from each of the five stores who have done a really good job.  

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION& VOTE RE: EXECUTION OF LEASE RENEWAL W/ MBACC

Mr. Butler stated that as he is a member of the Board of directors of the Dedham School of Music, who rent space from the Mother Brook Arts and Community Center, he recused himself from discussions regarding this agenda item.

Ms. Baker informed the Board that they received a summary of the final proposed amendments, worked out between Council for the MBACC and counsel for the Town.  Ms. Baker added that this follows up on the discussions we had in late summer and the final proposed changes are in front of the Board for consideration.  Ms. Baker continued, saying that the Board is so inclined to agree with those she has three signature pages for you this evening.

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board execute a lease agreement with the mother Brook arts and community center has negotiated and presented; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kern informed the Board that the BPCC chose Dore and Wittier as the architect for the public safety Building after interviewing 4 firms.  Mr. Kern added that the OPM for the job should be chosen on Wednesday November 16.  Mr. Kern stated that the BPCC wanted to move this process along.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that there was a good livable Dedham meeting at the middle school, with a good turnout.  There will be another meeting like this in the spring.  Mr. Kern informed all that there will be a community meeting regarding the East Dedham Square vision on November 30, 2016, at 7 PM at the MBACC.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the Board toured Medfield's new facility, which was done by Dore and Whittier and it was a beautiful Building.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that they look forward to working with them on Dedham’s new public safety Building.

Mr. MacDonald pointed out that that project came in under budget and Westwood started construction on their new facility six weeks before Medfield and Medfield is in their Building already.  

Mr. Butler stated that if he remembers correctly, Medfield’s bids came in at about $500 a square foot and shortly thereafter Westwood went out to bid and the price came back at $600 a square foot. Mr. Butler added that that shows some volatility in the market and timing is important.


ACTION BY THE BOARD

REQUEST FOR A ONE DAY LIQUOR LICENSE FROM ST. VINCENT DE PAUL SOCIETY FOR THEIR WINE, CHEESE AND CHOCOLATE EVENT AT ST. MARYS ON DECEMBER 2, FROM 7-10PM 

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FROM THE DEDHAM COMMUNITY HOUSE FOR A TRANSIENT VENDOR LICENSE TO SELL CHRISTMAS TREES AND WREATHS ON DECEMBER 3, 4, 6, 8, 10 AND 11

Mr. Butler moved approval; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


REQUEST BY DEDHAM SQUARE CIRCLE FOR FREE PARKING IN DEDHAM SQUARE FROM DECEMBER 1 – 31, 2016

Mr. Butler moved approval; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FROM DEDHAM SQUARE CIRCLE FOR THE ANNUAL HOLIDAY STROLL ON FRIDAY DECEMBER 2, 2016, FROM 5-8:30 PM, WHICH INCLUDES THE CLOSING OF THE FOLLOWING STREETS: HIGH STREET FROM WASHINGTON TO HARRIS AND EASTERN AVENUE, HIGH STREET TO THE KEYSTONE LOT ACROSS FORM CVS

Mr. Butler moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Mr. MacDonald thanked Mr. Kern, Ms. Baker Ms. Terkelsen and the rest of the team at Town Hall for the work that went into fall Town meeting. Mr. MacDonald also thanked Dr. Teehan for all the work he did, regarding the article for the community preservation act.  

Dr. Teehan stated that he owes thanks to a lot of people that helped get the CPA to where it is now, Ms. Terkelsen, Kevin Doyle, Rick Kennison, along with Mr. Kern, Ms. Baker and Mr. McCarthy.  Dr. Teehan also recognized residents in the community who volunteered their time to help.  Dr. Teehan added that this was step one, which was a really tough step.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that he was an outspoken opponent of ballot question number four, legalizing marijuana. Dr. Teehan stated that we passed one of the worst pot bills in the country.  Dr. Teehan added that at some point he will put a referendum question forward to give Dedham voters the opportunity to decide whether they want a dispensary here in Dedham, which the voters have a right to have say on that.  

Mr. Butler stated that he would like to recognize. Mr. Guilfoyle's efforts, and those efforts of the rest of the East Dedham revitalization committee.  Mr. Butler added that for several Town Meetings this committee has brought to the representatives the opportunity to improve the zoning in East Dedham and those are the types of changes that will benefit the neighborhood over time.  Mr. Butler added that he would like to commend Bill Aitken, Dedham's veteran agent, as well as various veterans groups, the American Legion Band, the Police and Fire Color Guard, and Joe Flanagan, and his team led by Dan Tobin down at Brookdale cemetery, for a very nice veteran’s ceremony this past Sunday.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that at the ceremony the latest monument for Desert Shield, Desert Storm was dedicated.  Mr. Butler reminded all that if they would like to get some exercise on Thanksgiving Day, the annual Turkey trot will be taking place at 8:30 AM from the Endicott estate.  Mr. Butler added that all the money raised goes to local charities.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the state Treas.'s office put up a marijuana website.  On the state Treas.'s website there is a link regarding question four, and there is also an Ask the Treas. Button where you can get answers to your questions regarding this new law.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the veteran’s ceremony was wonderful.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that Mr. Flanagan and Mr. Tobin did a great job, and so did Bill Aitken and the combined vets Council. Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he would start putting together the annual toy drive, Toys for the Town.  

Mr. MacDonald moved to enter into Executive Session, pursuant to Chapter 30A, Exemption 3 – to Discuss Strategy with Respect to Collective Bargaining; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the Board will come out of Executive Session only to adjourn.
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________________________
Dennis Guilfoyle – Chairman   
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